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Friday, February 12, 2016

Report to the USM Board of Regents

Chancellor Robert L. Caret

AS DRAFTED
Thank you Mr. Chairman.  Welcome all to our first Board of Regents meeting of 2016.  
I am pleased that we are joined today by the newest member of the USM Board of Regents, D’Ana E. Johnson. D’Ana is succeeding Regent Louise Michaux Gonzales, whose five-year term of service has expired.  D’Ana earned her undergraduate degree at Morgan State University and her law degree at Georgetown University.  A resident of Anne Arundel County, she has been a partner with the firm of Bonner, Kiernan, Trebach & Crociata in Washington, D.C since 2002.  Her bar memberships include the U.S. Supreme Court, the District of Columbia Court of Appeals, and the Court of Appeals of Maryland. Please join me in welcoming D’Ana E. Johnson.  

I also want to thank Regent Gonzales for her service to the USM.  As a member of the Intercollegiate Athletics Work Group, the Organization and Compensation committee, and as one-time Chair of the Education Policy and Student Life Committee, Louise was an active and impactful member of this Board.  Her ability to take a step back and consider key issues like completion and financial aid from a student perspective made her contributions especially important to our actions going forward.  
Let me begin my report today by thanking our host this morning, the University of Maryland, Baltimore County (UMBC) and President Freeman Hrabowski.  I am especially pleased that our first Board meeting of 2016 is on this campus. Throughout 2016, UMBC will be celebrating its 50th anniversary.  Freeman, congratulations to you and the entire UMBC “family” for organizing this special year where the institution has the opportunity to both look back with pride over its accomplishments and contemplate what future advances are in the offing.
And how far UMBC has come over the past five decades.  Today this institution stands as a nationally recognized force for innovative teaching and learning, cutting-edge research, economic impact, and vital community service.  It bears repeating that the most recent U.S. News & World Report rankings place UMBC 6th in the nation—tied with Yale and ahead of Stanford and Duke—in commitment to undergraduate teaching, and 4th in the nation—joining MIT and Stanford in the top five—in the inaugural ranking of the most innovative schools.

And your 50th anniversary year has begun with continued impact.  Just last month your announced a $1.6 million partnership among UMBC, Baltimore City Public Schools, and the Northrop Grumman Foundation to boost science, technology, engineering, arts, and math education. This effort will build upon UMBC's ongoing work to support Baltimore's K-12 students, teachers, and their communities.  

While it has only been two months since our last meeting, I have to say it has been a remarkably packed two months with impressive news from across the system.
Earlier this month, Kiplinger’s Personal Finance named the 300 best values among public and private schools, based on quality and affordability.  Four USM institutions made that list: UMBC, Towson University (TU), Salisbury University (SU), and the University of Maryland, College Park (UMCP).  And I will also note that for the eighth consecutive year, Kiplinger ranked UMCP in the top 10 of “best value” public universities.

The Princeton Review issued some rankings earlier this month as well with its annual list of “Colleges That Pay You Back: The 200 Schools That Give You the Best Bang for Your Tuition Buck”.  Both UMBC and UMCP were recognized among best-value colleges this year. 

Last month, the website Best-Master-of-Science-in-Nursing, recognizing the surge in demand for nurses with a baccalaureate degrees looked at nursing schools in the eastern part of the country and ranked them based on innovative teaching methods, cutting-edge technological resources, facilities, and student organizations.  In the resulting list of the “Top 10 Up-and-Coming Nursing Schools in the East,” you will find four USM institutions: Frostburg State University (FSU), Bowie State University (BSU), Salisbury, and Towson.

Earlier this year Business Insider profiled the top 20 public colleges and universities in the nation where—as they put it—“students go on to earn the highest salaries.”  The rankings were based on a new report from the Georgetown University Center on Education and the Workforce.  Two USM institutions made the Top 20: The University of Baltimore (UB) and UMCP.

So in just the past few months, in both some broad and specific rankings, several USM institutions have been highlighted for affordability, quality, meeting key workforce needs, and preparing student for success after graduation.  These accolades tell me the USM is moving in exactly the right direction in terms of meeting the expectations of our students, their families, our partners in the business community, and our partners in Annapolis.

In other institutional honors . . . 

The University of Maryland University College (UMUC) was recently designated as a National Center of Digital Forensics Academic Excellence by the U.S. Department of Defense Cyber Crime Center, known as DC3.  UMUC is the first USM institution to earn this prestigious designation.
The University of Maryland Eastern Shore (UMES) received word on February 1 that it has achieved the status of Doctoral University in the most recent Carnegie Classification, joining fellow system institutions UMCP and UMBC as the USM’s Doctoral Universities.  UMES has been working to achieve this new status for more than a decade and it represents tremendous news—and new opportunities—for UMES.  I congratulate President Juliette Bell.  In addition, a “college bowl” quiz team from UMES qualified this past weekend to compete in the national Honda Campus All-Star Challenge tournament in Los Angeles.  Now in its 27th season, the Honda Campus All-Star Challenge is open to all 91 four-year, degree-granting Historically Black Colleges and Universities (HBCUs) in the continental United States. 
The American Association of State Colleges and Universities (AASCU) has selected Salisbury to participate in the three-year “Re-Imagining the First Year of College” project.  The project’s objective is to enhance the first-year student experience and increase student retention and graduation rates, particularly among historically underserved populations.  SU is one of only 44 institutions selected for this initiative.  Salisbury was also named one of the top 50 colleges in the U.S. offering “outstanding opportunities to Hispanic students” by Hispanic Outlook in Higher Education Magazine.
Coppin State University (CSU) has been selected to participate in the Innovation Village, a plan to revitalize West Baltimore by bringing new businesses, start-ups, and business incubators to the community.  Coppin and the Maryland Institute College of Art are the two educational anchors for the project. In addition, the National Urban League Youth Leadership Summit will be held at Coppin this summer, bringing over 500 young leaders to the CSU campus.  And, the Abell Foundation has made a $100,000 grant to CSU to support the Our House Community Mentoring Program, an intensive mentoring program aimed at increasing student retention and graduation rates.

In other grant news . . . 
Frostburg has received its largest gift ever, $2.5 million from the estate of Woodward Pealer, a local businessman and long-time supporter of FSU.  The funds will support scholarships and faculty development.
The Towson University Geoscience Educational Opportunities for Careers—or GEO Careers—program received a $350,000 grant from the National Science Foundation to help meet the growing need for geoscientists in the workforce.  TU is one of only two USM institutions to offer a geology degree. 

Thanks to a $445,000 grant from the U.S. Department of Defense, students and faculty at Bowie will be able to conduct research in cybersecurity, computer forensics, and life sciences using the XC40 supercomputer—named Sphynx—which will provide the core capability for BSU’s new Center for High-Performance Information Processing (CHIP). 
Lastly, I would also like to acknowledge a few recent personal accolades . . . 
Deb Moriarty, Vice President for Student Affairs at Towson, was elected President of the National Association of Student Affairs Personnel Administrators (NAPSA).  This is a real honor that demonstrates the high quality of student affairs professionals throughout the USM.

At the University of Maryland, Baltimore (UMB), President Jay Perman has been selected as a recipient of the “Giving Back Award” from INSIGHT Into Diversity, the oldest and largest diversity magazine and website in higher education. This award is being presented to Dr. Perman as a tribute to his passion, dedication, philanthropy, and demonstration of outstanding social responsibility.  Earlier this week, Maryland House Speaker Michael Busch presented Dr. E. Albert Reece, Dean of the School of Medicine at the University of Maryland, Baltimore (UMB), and University of Maryland Medical System President Robert Chrencik with the “Speaker’s Medallion,” the highest honor given to the public by the leader of the Maryland House of Delegates.  The award was in recognition their contributions to our statewide healthcare network and world-class trauma system.  Also at UMB, Dr. Robert Gallo, director of the Institute of Human Virology, was listed among The Daily Record’s 2016 Influential Marylanders honorees.  I was recognized by The Daily Record as a 2016 Influential Marylander as well.

At UMCP, Physics alumnus and Fischell Department of Bioengineering namesake Robert E. Fischell was named a recipient of the National Medal of Technology and Innovation, the highest honor for technological achievement bestowed by the president of the United States.  Also at UMCP, two faculty members have been elected to the National Academy of Engineering.  Antonio Busalacchi, professor of atmospheric and ocean science and director of the Earth System Science Interdisciplinary Center, and James E. Hubbard, Jr., Aerospace Engineering Samuel P. Langley Distinguished Professor, will be inducted later this year during a ceremony in Washington, D.C.
Let me now turn to Governor Larry Hogan’s FY 2017 budget proposal for the USM. Last week I had the opportunity to testify in support of the governor’s budget proposal before both the House and the Senate.  As I said in my testimony, the Governor’s budget proposal is prudent and tightly balanced, but it is a very positive budget for the USM and the State of Maryland.  It maintains our commitment to access, affordability, and quality.  It lets us fund some important completion enhancement efforts.  It once again demonstrates Maryland’s commitment to higher education.  And it sets us apart from—and above—our competitors in the knowledge economy.

The Governor has proposed state support for the USM of $1.34 billion, coming from the General Fund and the Higher Education Investment Fund.  

· This is an increase of $75 million—or approximately 6 percent—over the FY 2016 budget revised for increased health cost deficiency funding ($16.5 million). 

The USM’s mandatory costs will increase by about $123 million in the coming fiscal year.  

· Merit pay increases; 

· Higher healthcare benefits costs;

· Increased costs associated with retirement benefits.  

· And increased financial aid, the cost of new facilities coming on line, facilities renewal expenses, and other costs. 

Working with the Governor and legislative leaders, USM covers that $123 million in increased costs and maintains funds for enhancements.  

· So at the end of the day, with the state and the system working in tandem, we will meet all our costs and have $6.8 million for enhancement funding, targeting our mutual goal of greater college completion.  

This is a priority for the USM, Governor Hogan, members of the legislature, and the state’s business and community leaders. Affordable access to higher education is certainly important, but completion is the key.  

In my testimony I also stressed my belief that the USM is an efficient, well-run organization.

· More than half-a-billion dollars in E&E savings
· Impact of E&E 2.0

· Strong fund balance
· Solid bond rating (AA+ or Aa1)
Governor Hogan’s budget will enable us to pursue some steps to do even more.  We know what it will take to improve completion efforts, and we will move in that direction. 
· Availability of courses, especially at the “gateway” level

· Providing stronger, more effective advising
· Use of analytics to maximize progress toward degree
· Articulation agreements with community colleges / USG & USMH

Bottom line: To make public higher education in Maryland work, three components must work in tandem.  
· The federal government, fully funding the Pell program and stressing grants over loans.  
· The state, providing adequate funding.   
· The USM, providing affordable accessibility to high quality higher education.
This budget honors that ethic of shared responsibility. 

There is still a lot of work to do, but we are starting from a very solid position.

And while it might be too early to thank them, it is certainly not too early to acknowledge the important work that Vice Chancellor for Government Relations Patrick Hogan and the state relations office in Annapolis have to do.  Together we will be working to generate support for this budget.  I ask all of you to voice your support and I encourage you to talk with your colleagues and associates to support this budget as well. 

Mr. Chairman . . . this concludes my report. I would be happy to respond to any questions the Regents may have.

###
PAGE  

